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Date: January 15, 2025 

To: OSBI Commission 

 

Dear Members, 

After 23 incredible years with the Oklahoma State Bureau of Investigation, it 
is with mixed emotions that I am writing to formally announce my retirement 
as Director of the OSBI effective March 1, 2025.  While I am excited to begin 
this next chapter, the decision to leave was not an easy one.  I will miss all 
those who have been part of this incredible journey.  I am certain, however, 
that the OSBI team in place today is passionate about the agency and its 
service to the State of Oklahoma.  It is also equipped with individuals that will 
help the agency excel not despite but because of challenges.   Together they 
will continue to build upon the strong foundation established over the years.  
It is that knowledge that allows me to be confident that this is the right time 
for me to step away; for the OSBI, me, and my family. 

When I accepted the Director’s role in 2022, I looked at it as an opportunity to 
continue the agency’s growth momentum and to help ensure that the agency 
and team I love continued to thrive as it approached its Centennial. Since that 
time, the team and I have evaluated priorities, rebranded, been innovative, 
and generally challenged the status quo in ways that without exception have 
made OSBI better.   

We have strengthened our “One Team, One Mission” philosophy to ensure it 
resonates across our organization. We have actively engaged our partner 
agencies in collaborations that improve public safety as a whole and are also 
fiscally responsible. Recognizing that community satisfaction with public safety 
is directly related to the interactions they have with those representatives, we 
have expanded our direct interactions with our community members outside 
of calls for service.   In all things, we have looked for ways to become more 
effective and efficient and have focused on ways to best serve our 
stakeholders.   
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Since 1925, the State of Oklahoma has looked to the OSBI to exemplify 
professionalism and excellence in public safety service.  We have embraced 
this responsibility, and our greatest asset—our dedicated team—will continue 
to be what propels the OSBI forward. 

OSBI as an entity has long understood that to be recognized, respected, and 
to bring value to those we serve requires only the commitment to do good and 
willingness to do right; regardless.  It does not require anyone to be less than.  
It simply means we remain focused on our mission in support of the missions 
of others; for the betterment of the whole. No one entity operates in a vacuum 
and to be better together requires authentic collaboration.  

I would encourage those who will continue the OSBI’s work to remain engaged, 
continue to foster collaborative partnerships, and be good stewards with all 
they are entrusted.  Additionally, to never stop asking the tough questions and 
to be guided by their virtue and integrity.  This will make certain that the OSBI 
continues to deliver excellence through innovative expertise, solutions, and 
services for the next 100 years.  

Over the next couple of weeks, I will continue to work with the team to ensure 
that OSBI operations remain uninterrupted and the impact of change is 
minimal.  While it is my time to transition from my current role, I remain 
committed to ensuring that distractions do not overshadow the tremendous 
work that is done by the OSBI team all across our great state.   

I remain humbled at the support that has been given to the OSBI by our local, 
state, and federal law enforcement partners, the communities we serve, and 
legislative decision-makers.  The talent, tenacity, and selflessness of the men 
and women that make up the OSBI family remain unmatched, and I am 
profoundly proud of them all.  With them, I have been blessed with many 
moments and lasting memories.  Each has taught me something I will take 
with me and I am thankful for having had their support and the opportunity to 
serve them as their director. 

I will forever remain a fervent advocate for public safety in Oklahoma and 
particularly for the OSBI as they continue “Protecting Oklahoma one 
partnership at a time.” 

Respectfully, 

 

 

Director 

 


